
PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT 

BOARD OF VARIANCE 
NOTICE OF MEETING 

A meeting of the Board of Variance will be held on Thursday, November 7th, 2024, at 4:00 p.m. in 
the Board Room, Service and Resource Centre, 411 Dunsmuir Street, Nanaimo, BC to hear the 
following appeal: 

APPEAL NO: BOV00782 

Applicant: TREVOR MILROY, ALAIR HOMES 

Civic Address: 5342 SOMERSET DRIVE 

Legal Description: LOT B, SECTION 4, RANGE 4, WELLINGTON DISTRICT, PLAN 
21424 

Requested Variance: Sections 9.8.2 and 7.5.1 of the “City of Nanaimo Zoning Bylaw 2011 
No. 4500” set out a minimum 7.5m rear yard setback for properties in 
the Interim Corridor Area of the Residential Corridor (COR1) zone. 

The applicant requests to reduce the minimum rear yard setback from 
7.5m to 1.56m to allow an addition to the existing single residential 
dwelling to contain a secondary suite. This represents a variance of 
5.94m. 

You are being notified as an owner or tenant of land that is adjacent to the property that is the 
subject of this application. If you deem your property is affected by the proposed variance, and 
wish to address this appeal, you will be given the opportunity to be heard at the Board of Variance 
meeting. Members of the public may submit comments in writing or attend the meeting in-person. 

For questions, please contact Kirsten Dafoe, Planning Assistant by email at 
kirsten.dafoe@nanaimo.ca, or by phone at 250-755-4460 ext. 4509. 

WRITTEN SUBMISSION: Written comments must be submitted by email to above address no 
later than 2:30 p.m. November 7th, 2024. 

ATTEND IN-PERSON:  To address this appeal in person you m  attend this meeting, in the 
Board Room, Service and Resource Centre, 411 Dunsmuir Street, Nanaimo, BC on Thursday, 
November 7th, 2024 at 4:00 p.m. 
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Rear Setback Variance Rationale Letter 

Trevor Milroy – Alair Homes Nanaimo Appointed Agent 

96 Wallace Street 

Nanaimo, BC v9R 0E2 

trevor.milroy@alairhomes.com 

250.797.8738 

October 7, 2024 

 

Board of Variance 

City of Nanaimo 

455 Wallace Street 

Nanaimo, BC V9R 5J6 

 

Subject: Request for Variance – Reduction of Rear Yard Setback for Proposed Addition 

 

Dear Board: 

 

I am writing on behalf of my clients Matthew and Anna Schwarz to request a variance from the City of 
Nanaimo to reduce the required rear yard setback for the property located at 5342 Somerset Drive. The 
purpose of this application is to:  

1. Allow for a proposed addition along the side of the home where an existing structure will be removed 
to allow for the addition in its place. This addition will require a reduction in the rear yard setback 
from 7.5m to 1.56m. 

The proposed addition will provide additional square footage for the Schwarz family as well as a 3-bedroom 
self-contained suite for the property. The variance would allow for the demolition of the existing non-
conforming car port which would then allow for the addition to be built in its place. The purpose of the 
proposed addition is to: 

1. Increase the living space of the existing dwelling. 
2. Create a self-contained 3-bedroom suite for rental purposes. 
3. Enhance the overall value, functionality and aesthetic of the property. 

Key Features of the Proposal: 

 3-bedroom suite addition for rental purposes 
 New entryway and separate access for main dwelling 
 Additional living space for the existing dwelling 
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Rationale: 

 The proposed addition will not alter the character of the neighbourhood. 
 The demolition of the existing structure and construction of the new addition will enhance the 

property and character of the neighbourhood. 
 The design and materials used will be consistent with the existing dwelling and surrounding homes. 
 The addition will provide much-needed space for the Schwarz family as well as a well-suited rental 

suite for an additional family. 
 The project will increase property value and the overall aesthetic of the existing home. 

Granting this variance will not: 

 Substantially alter the character of the property or neighbourhood. 
 Adversely a ect the adjacent properties. 
 Undermine the intent and purpose of the Zoning Bylaw. 

Rather, the variance will: 

 Enable the construction of a well-designed and functional addition. 
 Enhance the overall value and livability of the property. 
 Allow the demolition of the existing car port and construction of an addition that provides additional 

living space and upholds neighbourhood character. 

 

The property was purchased by the Schwarz family in 2023. As the dwelling was built in 1968 prior to the 
current zoning bylaws it does not meet current setback requirements. This in turn restricts the ability to 
renovate or expand the property causing the Schwarz family undue hardship as the current dwelling does not 
meet City of Nanaimo zoning requirements. Additionally, the construction of an addition on this side of the 
home is typical of this type of lot. The current setbacks do not allow the clients to use their home in a way that 
a lot of this orientation would typically see an addition. 

 

The location of the existing dwelling creates an undue hardship for the following reasons: 

1. The dwelling’s non-conformity with the rear yard setback requirements restricts the owner’s ability to 
renovate or expand the property. 

2. Compliance with the current setback requirements would require significant alterations to the 
existing dwelling, resulting in substantial financial burden. 

3. The properties unique constraints including the existing location of the current home and 
configuration on the property make it impractical to meet the rear yard setback requirements. As well 
as making any addition or alteration to the property significantly harder. 

Request: 

We respectfully request a variance to: 

1. Reduce the current rear yard setback from 7.5m to 1.56m 
2. Allow for an addition to be built in place of the existing car port area that does not further encroach 

upon the rear yard setback.  
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Granting this variance will: 

1. Alleviate undue hardship caused by circumstances beyond control. 
2. Permit reasonable use of the property. 
3. Not substantially alter the character of the neighbourhood.  
4. Allow the construction of an addition that would create a much-needed suite for a family in the area. 
5. Allow the construction of an addition that would not encroach further into the rear yard setback than 

the existing structure. 

Attached Documents: 

 Site plan illustrating the existing dwelling and property constraints 
 Site plan illustrating the proposed addition 
 Plans & Elevations 
 Photographs of the existing dwelling and surrounding area 
 Letters of support from neighbours 
 All required items set out in the Board of Variance application checklist 

We believe that this variance is necessary to address the unique circumstances of the property and would 
greatly appreciate your consideration. We look forward to discussing the proposal with the Board to address 
any concerns or questions. Please let me know if any additional information is required. 

 

Thank you for reviewing our application. 

 

Sincerely, 

Trevor Milroy 

Alair Homes – Appointed Agent  
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